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	Joint Occupational Health and Safety Committee (JOHSC)

Minutes for 20 September 2012  – 10:45 am to 3:30 pm  (Mezzanine, 133 Greenbank Road)

	
	In Attendance:
Janice McCoy (Co-Chair)     Lee-Anne Feltham (Co-Chair)     David Mallette      Claudia Deigan     Jeff Gervais         Alex Kiskis   Reg Lavergne (Alt)
Colin MacLean     Pat Dixon      Deb Woods      Steve Mills     Peter Campbell (L)    Kim Appel       Larry Gauthier      Bev Charles
Regrets: Al Johnson, Clint Vester
Guests:  Judith Kingsbury               Kim Benson, Disability Management Coordinator


	Agenda 
Item
	Summary of Discussion
	Action/Follow-up Required/Responsibility Recommendations 

	1 
	Call to order
The Worker Co-Chair called the meeting to order at 11:00 am
	

	2 

	Approval  of Agenda
Approved subject to adding 4 f.) Employee and Student Safety: Eyewash Stations PROCEDURE PR.592.HR and Introduction of JOHSC members prior to Approval of Minutes
	

	3
	Approval of  Minutes
June 14, 2012 - defer
	

	4

4 a
4 a (i)
	BUSINESS 
Worksite Safety Representatives
2012-2013 Representatives- list to JOHSC

According to our Terms of Reference, JOHSC is to be provided with complete list of worksite safety representatives by the end September. The list is still being compiled. To date, Fisher Park has indicated they do not have a representative yet. When the JOHSC becomes aware a site does not have a representative, two JOHSC worker members arrange to attend a staff meeting and speak to staff about being the worksite safety representative. We need to identify schools without safety representatives as soon as possible so that these visits can be arranged where required. As well, ideally we would like all safety representatives to be able to attend the upcoming training.  
Several sites have two safety representatives. There are unique circumstances that can warrant two representatives such as at Bayshore, Longfields-Davidson Heights, Crystal Bay and Clifford Bowey.  Other sites share the position as it can be too much for one person to complete all of the required monthly inspections. To date these sites include: South Carleton, D. Roy Kennedy and Blossom Park. A question was raised about the continuity of the inspection process where there are two representatives. So far this has not been noted as being a problem.
JOHSC determined that both representatives could attend the training this year at the sites with two worksite safety representatives.
	Action

Janice will e-mail principal at Fisher to arrange for JOHSC workers to attend next staff meeting.
Janice McCoy to have list to committee before end of September of Worksite Safety Representatives.
OHS to follow up with sites with two representatives who have both requested to attend the upcoming training.



	4 a (ii)
	Worksite Safety Representative Training

Training for worksite safety representatives has been arranged for week of September 24. Inspection training will take place in the morning and WHMIS Advanced in the afternoon. We will see at the training if any representatives would like to volunteer to pilot the Risk Assessment Survey. Those who volunteer will be entered into a draw for a prize. 
	


	4 b
4 b (i)
	Regulations
Response to Recommendations #1112-45 – Asbestos and  #1011-27 – Asbestos

No response yet to these recommendations from the employer. It was noted that the response to Recommendation #1011-27 was to have been provided within 21 days of the Pinchin analysis.
	Action
Janice to follow up and provide update at next meeting.

	4 b (ii)
	Update on Recommendation #1112-26 – Designated Substances/Communication prior to Construction Projects etc.
It was reported that all contractors will be receiving guidance and instructions prior to beginning any work at any of our sites as part of the tendering process.  There have been concerns in the past where guidelines have not been followed.  Guidelines are being developed.  Request made that the guidelines be reviewed by OH&S and that they come to JOHSC before being finalized.  List of projects from last year should be received and would like to open up communication with facilities in advance of projects.
	Action
The working guidelines document will be presented at the November JOHSC meeting; OH&S should also have opportunity to review.


	4 b (iii)
	Indoor Environmental Quality (IEQ) Results from Summer Construction Projects
After discussion at the beginning of the summer, Type 3 clearance test results began to be posted on site as required by the Asbestos Regulation. In the past these would only be provided in final reports at the end of the summer. These clearance tests also need to go to JOHSC within 24 hours.

The committee has received a few air sampling reports for Sir Winston Churchill. These were specifically requested as concerns were raised over debris left after work was completed in the summer. Asbestos abatement and removal of other designated substances took place at several sites this summer. Why is there a delay in getting all of these reports to the JOHSC? 
	Action

Clint to provide IEQ results related to designated substances from the summer and to so far this school year.  

	4 b (iv)
	WHMIS –status of Fundamental and Advanced training to system

The WHMIS Fundamental training is ready to go and will go out to the system as soon as possible. Training will be presented at a staff meeting in October or November. It will also be available online for individuals who are unable to attend staff meeting. This training will be similar to model used for workplace violence and working alone training.  Attendance will be tracked as a record of training.  Principals will receive direction as to whether they are to keep the record of attendance at their own school or send it to OH&S.  Principals are to receive WHMIS Advanced training at some point, but will not have prior to the Fundamental being rolled out. 
WHMIS is mandatory training and we must attempt to ensure that everyone has training completed.  Discussion followed on tracking completion.  It was noted that those completing on line will be tracked by the provider and records provided to the Board.  Where group training is provided, it requires manual entry to track electronically, which can be challenging given resource levels and system limitations. After the violence training each site had to input the names of staff who received the training and this was not an overwhelming task. For now, WHMIS training records will be kept at the school and may eventually be tracked centrally as part of the record of mandatory training that is completed. 
Once initial mass training is completed, WHMIS will become part of mandatory training for new hires and will be completed on line for new hires.  A plan to provide training to OTs and casual staff will be developed.  Committee members expressed a desire to ensure that WHMIS training is completed this year, including a process for training OTs, other casuals and new hires.  
	Action
Janice will confirm with Clint that WHMIS Fundamentals is ready to go for October or November staff meetings.
Janice to look into options for entering information for staff once training is completed. Trillium/HRIS

Clint to send out timeline for principals and vice-principals and any members of committee who should attend.  

	4 c 
4 c (i)
	Workplace Violence and Harassment
Response to Recommendation #1112-43 –Safety Plans/Changes to 733

In director’s office for signature. Normally recommendations are forwarded to the respective functional dept for advice and feedback to the director, prior to a response being formulated.
Response will likely be accepted in part. Number 1 accepted in part, that is, the procedure will be amended to clarify the purpose of the safety plan, both short and long forms, who should be present at the meetings, when and how the risk assessment is completed, as required by the Act.  Employer accepts part 2 and 3.  Part 4 accepted in part.
A concern was expressed that we still do not have a culture in our organization to bring violence related issues to the JOHSC.  We need measures in place to prevent future injuries. Risk reassessment should be sent to the JOHSC and we need to receive all Workplace Violence Reporting Form 733s. We made a recommendation to clarify that workers have the opportunity to send unresolved issues directly to JOHSC – how do we know that this is going to work? Also need to ensure that where a Form 733 is referred that feedback is provided back to the worker. When we revise the form, the wording needs to be clear that only those forms that have marked off ‘unresolved’ box will come to the JOHSC committee as currently many workers assume that the committee is looking at and dealing with the concerns. The Health and Safety Concern Form has a flow chart on the back that highlights the Internal Responsibility System (IRS) and this could help to clarify the process if we add to the 733. Discussion took place that this would be beneficial although it was noted that sometimes page two does not print from certain computers. It was also discussed to separate the signatures of the supervisor and worker on the 733 similar to the Health and Safety Concern form to help to clarify that it is the worker who determines if resolved or not. 
Suggestion to create a repository for OH&S forms for JOHSC that would include the 733s. Concern raised that we do not want to get involved in every single report; will have us moving in the wrong direction. Preference would be that we should focus on addressing systemic issues to encourage local resolutions. The forms that we do not know about may be resolved in the schools. It was noted that we want to be preventative rather than wait for injuries. If we see more Form 733s from one school, we should get involved and not simply wait for a worker to indicate if it is resolved or not. The committee will have some information related to forms submitted when we start to receive summary reports although to date only an oral summary report has been provided to JOHSC.  We will need to determine nature and frequency of information we want; need to decide if this is meeting our needs or not. 
Another concern raised was to ensure that information is shared between sites if a student is transferred with a history of violence that could cause injury. The one page notification page has yet to be made available to the system. There is also a time factor when related to workplace violence. It does not work to have to wait a month for a JOHSC meeting to discuss unresolved violence concerns. Occupational health and safety aspect has to be included in the risk reassessment that follows a violent incident.  Health and Safety needs to be at the table for Safety Plans.
Action: Janice, Lee-Anne and Chris will work on revising Form 733.
	Action
Lee-Anne will work with Janice and Chris on improving Form 733 such as moving the signature to section 3, identical to the concern form.  



	4 c (ii)
	Update on Recommendation #1112-25 -Safety Plan Summary Page
Update to be provided on the one page safety plan. Janice meeting with Jill Bennett today.
	

	4 c (iii)
	Workplace Violence Subcommittee Report from September 19, 2012 Meeting 
Board moving to the new crisis intervention training (Behaviour Management). Need timeline when it is going to be rolled out. Janice to follow up what is going to happen in the meantime. Technically any of our students with violent behaviour, Ministry expects that anyone having contact would have crisis intervention training.  Staff development initiatives have been decentralized. Janice and Jill to discuss this afternoon. Placing more emphasis to restrain until the last resort.
PPE – there is a procedure coming dealing with PPE timeline should be ready within the next month and hopefully will be presented at the October JOSHC meeting.  Making sure that we have the right PPE and that it is not aggravating the situation but helping it. When a need is identified for PPE, procedure required to ensure that people are clear on where to go, how to select appropriate equipment and provide appropriate training.  Subcommittee is looking at PPE and adamant about getting something out this year.  
There are some outstanding Form 733s and follow up from Form 140 related to workplace violence. We need to know what is happening this year, are the students still there and what has been put in place?  We are already hearing about more 733 forms that are not resolved.  Are safety plans in place to avoid 733s? A standard response could be prepared to send to schools when Form 733 come in between meetings to ensure that everything is in place. If we see an unresolved Form733, first question is there a safety plan? Need to clarify through the procedure, how this will work. One of things that would be helpful would be to set up a follow up with the school such as asking for the safety plan. Have all staff members involved been advised? 
	Action
Janice and Lee-Anne will move the supervisor’s signature field on the Form 733 so it is in line with the Concern Form.

Janice to follow up with principal to make sure that proper safety measures have been  put in place regarding the student that moved from Cedarview to Featherston.
When an unresolved Form 733 is received, it will be forwarded to the JOHSC and a response will be provided to the affected site with the following questions:

 Has the Safety Plan been completed? If so, were staff members who work with the student involved/consulted?  Are there measures in place to summon immediate assistance?  Have staff been advised, where violent history? What information and how has it been communicated?  What measures are in place to ensure occasional teachers and casual staff are provided with information?
To be presented at next JOHSC meeting.

	4 c (iv)
	Risk Assessment Survey update on pilot
Would like to offer to as many work site safety representatives as we can to complete the survey. 
	Action
Lee-Anne and Clint to collect names to take part in the survey.  Names will be submitted for an IPad draw. Chris to set this up.

	4 c (v)
	Consultation on Draft Survey for Casual & Itinerant Employees
Sub-committee (Pat & Alex) to look at and report back to JOHSC in October mtg. 
	Action
Pat & Alex to report back to October JOHSC meeting. 

	4 d
4 d (i)
	Ministry of Labour – Enforcement of the Occupational Health and Safety Act/Site  Visits
Guarding in Shops – outstanding Orders

Lee-Anne and Michael in Emergency Preparedness have set up a colour coded system to track elementary and secondary outstanding Ministry of Labour orders. Red is outstanding, green where there is disagreement about compliance and blue is just follow up or more information.
Design and Technology Rooms at Fisher Park and Sir Winston were due for work to be completed this summer. As of August 31 work still not completed and machines should have been locked out at both schools. Concern expressed about delay in this work being completed and programs not being able to run.  Deadline to comply with MoL orders has now passed at both schools and the extension of orders has also passed at Fisher.  MoL at Fisher today and inspector signed off orders today relating to access ladders.  
It was noted that Facilities and Curriculum Services are doing everything to get this work completed. Discussion took place that there seems to be different contacts depending on the type of order and there still is some confusion on how to follow up to get work completed. Maybe we need someone to oversee who has done what and where. As far as secondary sites go some of the orders are related to training and they were waiting for something to happen at one of the schools. Who is following up on this?
It was noted that the last audit of technology shops was done about 4 years ago. JOHSC had been informed previously that this equipment was being inspected regularly. Whatever we were doing in the past in our shop areas is not working today based on MoL orders.  Concern why we had orders for annual inspection of hoists and so many orders on minor changes to guards resulting in machines having to be locked out.  In order to be compliant, you need a tool to remove the guard; this was seen consistently in sites throughout the Board and should have been complied with when the standards changed. Worker members over the years have consistently expressed the view that the JOHSC needs to be more involved in high risk areas such as shops and science labs. 
Is there an opportunity to train the safety reps on trends discovered in MoL inspections that could be picked up during their monthly inspections? Previously safety reps have been given the message that there are certain things that you do not have to check as these are being checked by other parties such as fire extinguishers and hoists. Why aren’t we having safety representatives look that these inspections have taken place?  If something is being identified in some schools, does this message get out to all schools so that they could be aware that this is something that needs to be checked at their own location?  These are the things that were inspected for and would help with their own monthly inspections such as colour coding for chemical products in Science areas.  Upcoming training for worksite safety representatives should focus on what was learned in the Ministry of Labour inspections.
Where are we at with Task Force Recommendations?  Committee members inquired about responsibility centre for lab and shop safety.  Supervisor is responsible for these sites and have given their staff release time to do clean up. Science heads do have meetings and have their consultant at the Board working on handbook to distribute to everyone. Currently looking at basing on handbook developed by the York Region District School Board. 
	Action

Kim will follow –up and find out how Task Force is doing with work related to tech shops, science labs. Find out how ongoing work is progressing. 



	4 d (ii)
	Science -Update from RPR Environmental Assessments -Recommendation #1112-42 (7. Chemicals)
Report distributed to JOHSC members. To be discussed at next JOHSC meeting.

	

	4 d (iii)
	Update on Recommendations made as follow up to MoL Visits including: Preliminary Plan for GFCI (#1112-40), Health & Safety Bulletin Boards, Electrical, Guarding, Ladders, PPE, Eyewash Stations (#1112-42)
Recommendation #1112-42 – in director’s office for signature.
Eyewash stations – it was reported we have permanently plumbed eyewash stations in all locations.  Step-by-step procedures have been developed that needs to be followed, including when chemicals are being dispensed in the custodial rooms.
	Action
David to provide a copy to JOHSC of the Eyewash Guidelines.

	4 d (iv)
	Ottawa Technical Secondary School Air Quality Evaluation 

Dated July 16, 2012
What is the Board’s response to the recommendations in this report?
	Action
Clint to report back to October meeting as to how we are going to respond to recommendations in report.

	4 d (v)
	Update on any new or outstanding Orders
Discussed under 4d (i)
	

	4 e
	Employee Safety- Locking Out and Tagging PROCEDURE PR.594.HR – Consultation
Revised procedure was provided for consultation. There was also a consultation meeting with facilities.
Discussion took place and it was felt that at the school level personal locks, along with the tags and lockout devices should be issued to each teacher who may need to do a lockout as these are personal locks. It was felt that at the school level, control locks, along with tags and lockout devices should remain in a lockout station and that this station be located in the main office. 
Concern with the section about personal locks and the availability of spare keys. Procedure already incorporates lengthy process to remove a personal lock so why would we have spare keys?  Personal lock key should be on the person only for safety reasons and procedure should be changed to remove references to any spare keys. Personal locks are currently red, so it may be easier to continue to use red rather than switch to yellow.  Recommendation #1213-01 made. 
	Recommendation 1213-01
1.  Personal lock 1 key
2.  Personal lock the person would have them

3.  Control locks in a central locations
4.  Consider colour red for personal locks

5.  Provide a definition/example 4.6

Action

David to take draft back to facilities for possible changes.

Janice to take to DEC, for approval when ready.

	4 f
	Employee and Student Safety: Eyewash Stations PROCEDURE PR.592.HR
Revised procedure was provided for consultation.  

Committee members requested that additional information be provided prior to consultation on the requirements from manufacturers for testing eyewash stations that the Board uses.
	Action
Chris to provide additional information on testing requirements for eyewash.

	5
5 a

5 a (i)
	STANDING ITEMS
Health and Safety Concern Forms/IEQ Forms

Response to Recommendation #1112-38 – Vincent Massey Concern Forms

Clint not in attendance to provide update. Action item.
	Action

Clint to follow up on Vincent Massey and report back to October JOHSC.

	5 a (ii)
	Recommendation #1112-24 – DA Moodie Concern Forms
Also appearing on inspection reports and was actioned to bring to JOHSC from Inspection Subcommittee. These concerns have been outstanding for some time. These concerns include that workers were told that stains on the ceiling were from dirt and debris being blown out of the ventilation system. Workers have concerns about what is in the ventilation system and suggested that the duct work be cleaned or third party formal assessment of the system be completed. It has been discussed at previous JOHSC that filters are changed on a regular basis. Filters may not have been changed as frequently as they have been in the past and this dirt could be as a result of age. It was stated that cleaning ducts is not something that is done on a routine basis. The ventilation report from OTSS that was part of Ministry of Labour orders, recommendations were made several times that duct work be cleaned. As JOHSC currently does not have consensus on how to proceed will see what takes place at OTSS as MoL is involved.
	Action 

Janice to respond to worker via e-mail.

	5 a (iii)
	Unresolved Occupational Health and Safety Concern Forms
New concern form submitted at the end of June at Forest Valley Elementary School that is unresolved. Concerns include that the temperature and humidity levels are too high in a building equipped with central air conditioning. There are inconsistent temperatures between rooms as well. The concern form indicates that the Area Supervisor is involved with dealing with these concerns. Action item to get update.
Bayshore Public School– water concerns. JOHSC Recommendation #1112-44 was made in June that water testing be conducted at Bayshore in September after staff and students returned and that the school continue to use bottled water pending receipt of acceptable water test results. There has not been a response yet from the director and this is problematic as we are now into September. Action item.
	Action
David to follow up with concerns at Forest Valley.

Janice to follow up with Clint re: water testing at Bayshore.

	5 a (iv)
	Outstanding IEQ Concerns 
Vincent Massey – see 5 (a) (i)
	

	5 b

5 b (i)
	Workplace Violence and Reporting Form 733s

Unresolved Workplace Violence Reporting Form 733s
Defer to next meeting
	

	5 c

5 c (i)
	Recommendations

Follow up to previous Recommendations
Defer to next meeting – recommendations currently on Director’s desk
	

	5 d

5 d (i)
	Inspections

Workplace Inspection Subcommittee
Defer to next meeting
	

	5 d (ii)
	Summer Inspections
Defer to next meeting
	

	5 e
5 e (i)
	Report From Coordinator, Disability Management
Accident/Critical Injury Report

Information indicates accident rates are consistent with what we have reported in the past few years. Months of June and July showed quite a few critical injuries and we found the biggest factor that is different during summer months is the age of the individuals/custodians who are having these accidents.  These numbers are higher, as we have younger, less experienced custodians hired for the summer months.  Accidents involving slipping on waxed floors is always a concern in the summer, given nature of work undertaken.
	

	5 e (ii)
	Critical Injury Investigations

Critical in June, involving a fracture and not reported to JOHSC worker member as it was not a WSIB claim. Technically a worker member should have been notified. Everything is sorted out for next time and proper guidelines were followed.  We need to find a way to bring those reports here that are not a WSIB claim. 

Critical injury in July was a custodian who slipped on the wet floor and fractured his elbow when he fell. He was wearing the rubber overshoes to wash the floor.  A Ministry of Labour inspector visited the school on Monday as a follow-up to the reported critical injury. Concern expressed that a JOHSC worker member had not been contacted by the school when the MoL arrived.  MoL questioned if JOHSC  had been notified and what steps were taken so that this type of accident did not reoccur. Orders were issued and JOHSC worker will complete investigation.
Critical injury in September occurred when a worker lost consciousness due to allergic reaction to scents. Investigation revealed that a new family registering at school were unaware of scent sensitivity issues. It was noted that language can be a barrier to notices related to scent sensitivities so the school is currently having these notices translated. It would be beneficial to use this translated information if required at other sites. Recommendation #1213-01 made that would add to previous recommendation 1112-22 related to scent sensitivities. Employee Wellness has all the information available and schools/sites can contact this department if they need this information.
	Action 

Janice to follow up with principal as to why worker member not contacted when MoL arrived.
Mol Orders to be sent out to JOHSC.
Steve will share his investigation report to JOHSC members once completed.
Recommendation 1213-01

At sites where there is a known scent sensitivity consideration be given to the need to translate signage and letters that may need to be translated.



	5 e (iii)
	Follow up to previous Form 140s  - defer to next meeting
	

	5 f

5 f (i)
	Reports from Health and Safety Authorities or Regulatory Bodies:

(e.g., Ottawa Fire Services, Electrical Safety Authority, Technical Standards and Safety Authority)

Reports to JOHSC – defer to next meeting
	

	6
	Next Meeting Date:  October 11, 2012
	

	7 
	Adjournment: Meeting adjourned at 3:55 p.m
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